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GOVERNING BODY OF HIGHFIELD PRIMARY SCHOOL
FINANCE AND PREMISES COMMITTEE
22 OCTOBER 2024
Members:
Bevin Betton, (Chair) David Wilson (Headteacher), Tim Guha, Sandra Johnson, Tanya Ahmed.
Italics denote absence

Also Attending:   Catherine Moens (Business Manager),  David Young (Count On), Mandy Newell (Minute and Advisory Clerk).
MINUTES 
Clerks Note : the meeting was chaired by Tim Guha as Bevin Betton joined the meeting by phone and did not have access to all the documentation.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was received from Sandra Johnson.

NOTED the absence of Tanya Ahmed and that her term of office had ended today.
2.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Governors were reminded that they should declare any interest relating to items on this agenda.   No declarations were made.

3.
ELECTION OF CHAIR


RESOLVED that Bevin Betton be Chair of the Committee for the next academic year.

4.
MINUTES AND ANY MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 16 July 2024 were agreed as a correct record.
NOTED there were no matters arising to consider.

RESOLVED to sign the Minutes on GovernorHub.

ACTION: CHAIR
5.
BUDGET 2024-2025
(a) Second Quarterly return
RECEIVED the second quarterly return, a copy of which is included in the Minute Book and available to view on GovernorHub.

REPORTED that David Young and the SBM guided Governors through the second quarterly return and the following matters were highlighted;
Governors were pleased to learn that the projected balance was much better than it had been in Q1.  The School had received more income through grants in order to cover teacher pay rises and there had been decreases in expenditure as a result of these grants.


Income

(i) I01 – Delegated Funding had an £65,510 increase due to a new Government grant for schools to cover the teachers pay award of 5.5% from September 2024. Some of this grant was to also cover the pay awards for support staff but the amount they would receive was still to be confirmed.  There had been a reduction of £12,000 for early years income;

(ii) I03 – High Needs Top up funding showed a £6,236 increase plus a £25,843 increase in order to fund an additional TA but this was offset in E26;

(iii) I05 -Pupil Premium funding was on track.  £16,279 had been built in for early years but this had not yet been received;

(iv) I07 – Other grants and payments contained a £600 NPQ Support grant.  In response to a Governor’s question, the Headteacher explained that one teacher was undertaking a SENCO NPQ;
(v) I08 – Income from facilities and services showed a £5k decrease for the book fair and the expected sale of the old PCs had not taken place resulting in a decrease of £1,800;

(vi) I12 – Contributions to visits etc was discussed and it was explained that the actual figure included income for the 2025 residential trip which would be accrued;

(vii) II3 – Donations to private funds had decreased by £6,000 for FOHS donations. This linked to E19a, School journeys, trips, visits.  Following a Governor’s question, it was clarified that II3 would be where the new parent contributions would appear.  The figure was estimated to be around £5,000;
(viii) II8 – Additional grant for schools had a £1,226 decrease for adjustment to various grant allocations.  Adjustments had been made for the free school meal grants for KS1/2;
(ix) the projected income was £4,647,000.
Expenditure

(i) E01 – Teaching staff showed a £48,657 increase for the 5.5% pay award – see I01;

(ii) E26 – Agency staff had a £25,843 increase for the SEND TA – see I03.  This money would be moved to E27 in due course;

(iii) E03 – Education support staff had a £10,054 decrease for staffing changes and an updated estimate for the pay award;

(iv) E14 – Cleaning and caretaking showed a £11,882 reduction due to the new cleaning contract that was now in place;

(v) E17 – Rates included the £33,717 for the dining hall rates not recognised by the LA.  Governors had discussed this in depth at previous meetings.  David Young had spoken to ex colleagues at the LA who had said it could be difficult after so long to persuade the District Valuer to change the situation as anyone who understood the original reasons around this charge being separate from the main rates had now left the LA.  The Headteacher stated that he did not see why the School should be punished because the LA had made a mistake a few years ago.  The SBM pointed out that the names on the bills for the dining hall and the main building were different. She was in discussion with the LA about the situation.  The Direct Debit had been cancelled and the School was no longer paying rates for the dining hall building.  It was hoped that a logical decision would be made to rectify the situation. The SBM pointed out the School would need to receive confirmation from the LA that the issue had been sorted and she hoped they would receive the money back that was owed to them. Governors discussed the fact the problem was an admin error that occurred years ago and considered it could easily be resolved if the relevant people spoke to each other;
(vi) E19 – Learning resources (not ICT) had a £5k decrease for the book fair;

(vii) E22 – Administrative supplies had a £6,700 increase for the license for the new MIS system,  Arbor and printing;

(viii) E27 – Professional services had a £6,317 increase for the psychology services, Place 2 Be and the ICT Technician.  This budget area was slightly overspent so the budget had been increased.  In response to a Governor’s question, it was explained that the costs were mainly due to the ICT Technician.  The Headteacher added that due to the needs of many of the children at the School, it was necessary to keep the psychology service and the budget would need to increase by around £2k to cover this. Governors recognised these expenses were a necessity;

(ix) Governors were pleased to note that the overall budget figures were an improvement on the first quarter and that it was now closer to being a balanced budget with income matching expenditure.  In response to queries, the Headteacher explained the fact that the academic year was different to the financial year.  Governors noted the changes that had happened in staffing since 31 August 24.  The Headteacher said that they had seen an increase in supply costs as they now had less staff and the SLT spent more time in class.  He stated that they would be reviewing  expenditure in staffing over the first 8 weeks of this term to obtain a better idea of where they were likely to be in April 25;
(x) Governor’s attention was drawn to the capital budget and the figures in CE01-CE05.  There had been overspend in CE04, information and communications technology so to balance this it was assumed there would be less spent in CEO2, new construction, conversion and renovation. Funding could also be found in E12, building maintenance and improvement so there was flexibility to cover this overspend;

(xi) the Headteacher commented on the enormous amount of work the SBM did to reduce expenditure wherever possible and also the excellent work done by the caretakers who were happy to fix problems and manage day to day maintenance themselves without bringing in external contractors unless absolutely necessary;

David Young was thanked for all his work on the budget and he left the meeting.

RESOLVED to agree the second quarterly return and recommend it to the Governing Body for ratification.

ACTION : CLERK

(b) Expenditure: 
REPORTED that

· there were no potential purchases over the Headteacher’s Delegated Limit;

· there was no urgent expenditure previously approved via Chair’s action;

· there were no Waiver of Contract Procedure Rules (prepared in exceptional circumstances only) to consider;
· there were no proposed virements.

6.
THE SCHOOLS FINANCIAL VALUE STANDARD (SFVS) 2024/25 
RECEIVED the Schools Financial Value Standard, a copy of which is included in the Minute book and available to view on GovernorHub.

REPORTED that
(a) the SFVS was similar to last year but three areas had changed slightly;

(b) Q1 now indicated that new Governors were being appointed.  The Chair of Governors said that he would be encouraging all Governors to undertake finance training as well as other training relevant to their committee roles;

(c) Q19 and Q23 were linked to the use of the ICFP in conjunction with the SFVS.  This was a new document from the DfE this year which was being trialed by a number of schools in the Borough including Highfield. The SBM would be attending training on 5 November.  In response to a Governor’s question, it was clarified that this document would give access to benchmarking data.
RESOLVED to agree the SFVS and recommend it to the Governing Body for ratification

ACTION: CLERK.
7.
ANNUAL SCHOOL AUDIT REPORT
RESOLVED that this be deferred until the next Governing Body meeting.
ACTION: CLERK
8.
POLICIES REVIEW 

NOTED that there were no policies due for review.not already donePolicy mmittee agendas, then LA Referrals will need to be added to GB agenda as appropriate





















9.
HEALTH AND SAFETY 

NOTED that there were no urgent health and safety issues to consider.
10.
PREMISES WORK PLAN

RECEIVED the Premises work plan, a copy of which is included in the Minute Book and available to view on GovernorHub.
REPORTED the following


Health & Safety Work Ongoing

External new building lights replacement of bulbs x20 - Completed

Installation of Fire Assembly Point signage- Completed

Installation of Fire Exit signage- Completed

Large Works Booked

New building roof completed – Aug 24

All windows in old build to be replaced.  This was planned from June-August 2025. The Headteacher explained that the LA had visited the School and a plan to complete these works had been put in place.  Procurement should be completed by March but details were still to be confirmed.  Governors were concerned about the disruption this work might cause, but the Headteacher assured them that whilst there would be some disruption as the project was a 12 week one, they had identified rooms such as his office and the conference room where work could be done during term time. This would mean that the work in the classrooms could take place over the summer holidays.  Governors discussed the fact that this work had been outstanding for many years and was now urgent as some of the windows at the front of the School had fallen out.   A Governor asked if the LA would be paying the costs of the work and was assured that they would.  The Headteacher added that the outside doors were old and not as secure as they would like. They were safe in respect of the children not being able to get out but needed to be more secure to prevent a break in and thus needed to be replaced.  The LA would pay for these works in full.
Other Jobs -  Not Emergency 
Hot water system for toilets in old build – booked (£1500)

Clean and prepare external decking in playground

External clean of all drainage - Ongoing

Clean of external air conditioning units in KS1 playground  - Completed

External gate release button and Year3/4 gate closure installation - Completed

School Checks Three  and One Yearly and Monthly

Asbestos Checks – New monthly check list created – up to date

Monthly water checks (Tritec) – up to date

Security yearly maintenance check (Cohort) – Latest report unavailable

Monthly pest checks main school/kitchen – up to date (Oct 24)

Air Con contract/Service – up to date (Aug 24 )

Emergency lights maintenance – Completed waiting Certificate

Portable Appliance Testing (AGG – up to date (October 24)

Play Equipment weekly checklist created

Weekly Water Flush monitoring in place

Weekly perimeter check list monitoring in place 

Completed works

Cutback and clearing of school frontage 
Installation of blinds in year 3

Installation of new locks in new building with masterkey
11. 
TRAINING

NOTED that all training sessions were listed in the Governor Training Brochure 2024-25, available on Governor Hub and that training could be booked via the School based booker, Catherine Moens.

https://traded.enfield.gov.uk/professionallearning.  
12.
LOCAL AUTHORITY REFERRALS
Financial Briefing
NOTED the information in the Governors Newsletter.
13.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


NOTED the date of the next meeting as Monday 20 January at 5pm.

14.
ITEMS TO REMAIN CONFIDENTIAL 

RESOLVED that no items be regarded as confidential.

15.
AOB


A Governor asked about the new Government initiative around nursery places.  The Headteacher said that whilst he had been looking to expand their nursery provision, they would need a new building to be able to accommodate this and it had been costed at around £850k which was clearly too expensive.  He had discussed the situation with the LA. The Government were offering £150k to individual schools for nursery provision. If they had spaces they could find an appropriate area for nursery age children but Highfield did not have the space so this offer would not benefit the School unfortunately.
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